Speech: Rachel Kostanian

Dear guests from Austria, Sir Ambassador Schwarzinger, dear Gedenkdiener, sons of our museum family, dear colleagues from the museum and the Jewish Community, from the Yiddish Institute and other known state Institutions.

First of all I want to thank the parents and families of our volunteers, of Johannes Thaler and Wolf Freinbichler, Florian Förster and Sepp Brudermann, Alex Gruber, Philipp Herzog, Felix Prechtl, Johannes Langer, Stefan Pierer and today our new volunteer Michael Kieber.

I want to thank also your school teachers as well as those who contributed to bring up such modest, educated and cultured, absolutely dedicated and highly tolerant young people. You substituted not only one, but often two employees.

It was not only your painstaking every day work, but also your wish to contribute, to expand our work by new ideas. It was among you, that not only Johannes Thaler, our second “boy”, but also our first volunteer Markus Ebenhoch, and of course Norbert Hinterleitner raised the idea of bringing Anne Frank’s exhibition from Amsterdam to Lithuania.

We did not know how to present the idea of the enormity of the evil of the Holocaust here, to the society, which in the middle of the 90s, not speaking of 1991-1995, showed no willingness to discuss the issue. Local schools, not speaking of regular gentiles, visited us quite rarely. 

This exhibition was, I dare to say, our common step in the whole issue of overcoming this barrier. The Anne Frank Exhibition embodied an inconspicuous battle for the truth you stood shoulder to shoulder with us. And hence with all others involved in this battle.

And our Ruta Puisyute, the seven years Constanta among you, with you, helping you, supporting you in common enthusiasm. As well as Norbert Hinterleitner from Amsterdam, quite often coming and supporting us with concrete steps and a smile.

The exhibition travelled over 8 to 10 main cities of Lithuania and had an audience of over 10.000 visitors. It brought our message “Never again”.

Many events have been created and organised alongside with the Anne Frank exhibition: the best of them was the play “Anne Frank”, which the beautiful young lady from London, Henrietta Seebohm, staged with the participation of Lithuanian and Jewish students. May be such cooperation happened for the first time in Lithuania after 1941. I remember how happy and screaming Norbert and Flo were, when “Ann Frank” has been performed in the former Vilna Ghetto theatre; the audience had been moved to tears.

If not the work of Johannes Thaler and Wolfhardt Freinbichler that project would not have been fulfilled so successfully. It seems that everyone was permeated by a feeling of commonness, tenderness and good will. 

Flo went out with Ruta with the exhibition to schools all over Lithuania. Seminars and hot discussions followed. That contributed to research and interest in the theme in the wider society.

It was always an idea, a project, which united us, in particular you all there, on the second floor in our Green House. Our museum became one of the places where people from all over the world would come to find out their roots, their families’ stories, to listen to the echoes of the lost world, to stand the edges of the pits…

In the museum a new European mentality was elaborated – a mentality of tolerance, of sharing common values of the civilized world – if I may use this term today. Austrian, Lithuanian, Jewish and Russian cultures and mentalities melted here, I’d say in a new form, where everyone learns from each other, teaches each other just via its own example. We were directing, or teaching you, guiding and prompting, and you would teach us, with your own example, at least some of us.

I want to mention some more projects, besides everyday routine work, proposed and actively implemented by you. Our first volunteer, Markus Ebenhoch, proposed and delivered a lecture on the Kristallnacht in the public library on Traku street, in 1996(!), made a trip to Yad Vashem and brought lots of material for us and contemplations for himself.

You assisted us in the Vilnius Ghetto posters exhibition, in creating pamphlets, in creating and designing our Newsletters – you were picking up the texts, you did the lay-outs.

Wolf, you did the first flyers, which are up to today at disposal of every visitor. Sepp, you did the Nr 5, you went with Ruta for your own project about the perception of historical events in Lithuania among elderly survivors. You filmed, you interviewed. It was your time of development of ideas and implementing them.

“This year changed my life absolutely” – you said, now in 2006 meeting, and the same was voiced by the majority of you. Thank you dear!

The idea of establishing an exhibition about “Jewish life in Lithuania” was brought up by Norbert Hinterleitner (Anne Frank House). Ruta was not only the main curator, but also the heart and driving force behind it, and you, guys, were always at help. You would help to assemble it, to do any technical work and to follow Ruta with it to every place for presentation.

It travelled a lot, has a wonderful catalogue, and two films – by Sepp Brudermann and Niko Mayer. 

My book, „Spiritual Resistance in the Vilna Ghetto” was translated by Felix Prechtl into

German.

Philipp Herzog brought up and implemented the idea of making T-shirts and post cards, based on objects from our archives. We will never forget your music and dishes you shared with us, Philipp.

And our newest educational project – implemented by Johannes Langer, who, prepared a whole lecture on “Tolerance, anti-Semitism and Holocaust”, being 19. He visited 13 schools.

Also Stefan Pierer followed this practise and hold lectures at 31 schools, also being 19.

Vilma, Galina, Zoya, Dahlia, Zhenia – is our team behind the work.

All that, and I spoke only of a small part of your great work (for details look at our Newsletters and webpage) you took part in and the work of the whole museum’s staff, impacted the process of restoration of the historical truth.

Thank you.

